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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Don Redman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, April 11, 2012
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:33 a.m., Wednesday, April 11, 2012, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Don Redman.

Attendance:  Council Members Don Redman (Chair), John Crescimbeni (Vice-Chair); Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson, State Representative Lake Ray; Council Members Jim Love, Robin Lumb; Council Member Bill Bishop was excused; Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Harbor Master; Jessica Stephens, Legislative Assistant; Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper; Tera Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management ; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Dave Roman, Administration; James McLaughlin, National Oceanic & Atmospheric Administration; Captain Roger Bump, John Nooney, Captain Vic Tison, Recreational Fishing Alliance; David Chapman, Financial News & Daily Record; Scott Wilson, Donna Barrow, Kevin Kuzel, Executive Council Assistants; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the March 14, 2012 Waterways Commission meeting.
There were two legislative items on the agenda.  On Resolution 2012-176, Supporting Water Mgmt Structure & Functions as Delineated in Chapt 373, F.S. Prior to 2011 & Adequate Funding for Water Mgmt Dists; Opposing Centralization, Command & Control of Regional & Local Water Resources within Executive &/or Legislative Branches of Govt, or by Statewide Bd or Authority & any Effort to move Water from Public Ownership to Ownership or Total Control by Private Interests, the Commission voted 11-0 to recommend withdrawal of the measure.  The resolution’s sponsor, Council Member Jim Love, asked St. Johns Riverkeeper Lisa Rinaman to explain the request for withdrawal.  Mrs. Rinaman indicated that the issues that the resolution addressed would be introduced and considered when the State Legislature convenes at its next session.  At that time, the resolution would be re-submitted.
On Ordinance-MC 2012-235, Creating Chapt 93 (St. Johns River (Mayport) Ferry Commission), Ord Code, Council Member John Crescimbeni, a member of the St. Johns River Ferry Funding Ad Hoc Committee, explained what the measure entailed. The proposed Commission would be a vehicle to pursue funding to provide for the continued operation of the ferry.  State Representative Lake Ray noted that he had discussions with the Florida Department of Transportation about some funding for the ferry’s operational expenses.  He further noted that he had put language in a bill for public-private partnerships that could be helpful in keeping the ferry operational.  The Commission voted 11-0 to recommend approval of the ordinance.

Jim McLaughlin, National Oceanic & Atmospheric Administration, right Whale/Shipping Industry Liaison National Marine Fisheries Service, made a maritime perspective  presentation on right whales that was a follow-up to the right whale presentation provided by NOAA’s Barb Zoodsma at the previous (March 14, 2012) Commission meeting.  
Mr. McLaughlin explained that since there are as few as 400 North Atlantic right whales in existence, it is imperative to have maritime regulations in place to protect them.  Shipping strikes pose the greatest threat to the whales because the animals are nearly impossible to see; there is no dorsal fin and their color is similar to the color of the ocean’s surface.  Moreover, the whales are slow moving, oblivious to their surroundings (ships), and spend the majority of their time at the surface.  There was a graphic photograph of a right whale that had been virtually severed by the propellers of a large vessel.
Seasonal Management Areas (SMAs) have been created throughout the east coast to restrict vessels’ speed and course when the whales are known to be present; vessels are encouraged to avoid transit in reduced visibility and to use recommended travel lanes.  In the Mid-Atlantic Seasonal Management Areas, there is a mandatory 10 knot speed restriction.

There is a Southeast U.S. Seasonal Management Area along the coasts of south Georgia and North Florida from November 15 through April 15 when that area is the calving and nursery grounds for female right whales.

There is a 500-yard rule that restricts approaches within 500 yards of a right whale by a vessel, aircraft or other means.  The purpose of the 500 yard rule is to reduce the potential for vessel interaction, injury and disturbance to right whales.  The maritime industry’s compliance with the traffic and speed zones established by NOAA has been very good (90%).

Commissioner Penny Thompson wanted to know if the mild weather during the winter was a factor in right whale activity.  Mr. McLaughlin replied that the warmer weather was a factor in seeing more whales off Georgia’s coast than northeast Florida.

Commissioner Gary Anderson raised a question regarding vessels’ compliance with restrictions.  NOAA is able to tract a vessel’s speed and course.  NOAA goes after those vessels that are the most egregious offenders, those vessels that repeatedly violate the rules.  Mr. McLaughlin indicated that the maritime industry ideally would like to tract individual right whales but such an undertaking is virtually impossible.

Commissioner Raymond Pringle asked how many right whales are hit each year.  Since, 1970, at least 2 whales per year, though there has been no reported collisions in the past two years.  The Commissioner wanted to know how many right whales are in the Southeast Atlantic coast area during the calving season.  There are 50 to 100 whales in the area; all female.  Males do not make the transit from the Northeast Atlantic.
Commissioner Ralph Hodges wanted to know what areas along the East Coast were most dangerous for the right whales.  Mr. McLaughlin said that he was unsure.  Captain Mike Getchell felt that most ship strikes against the whales were in areas where awareness of the rules and compliance of the restrictions were not particularly high.  He specifically mentioned the area between Savannah and Norfolk.   To many of these vessels, speed means money.  

There was a discussion on the use of acoustic buoys and the impact, if any, of the U.S. Navy’s use of sonar.

Commissioner Scott Shine provided the Commission with an update on the March 28, 2012 meeting of the Commission’s Artificial Reef Subcommittee.  He reported on the discussion  on the idea of a surcharge on vessel registration, a portion of which could be used as a source of revenue for artificial reef projects.  Commissioner Shine indicated that the Office of General Counsel had advised him that there is a Florida Statute, 328.66, that enables counties to impose a registration fee on vessels.  He reviewed a vessel registration fee chart showing fees commensurate with a vessel’s class (size).  Council Member Crescimbeni wondered if the fee chart was current since the chart was dated effective September 1, 2009.
Commissioner Shine reported on Florida Fish & Wildlife Conservation Commissioner Kathy Barco’s attendance at and participation in the subcommittee meeting.  He asked Captain Suber to report on the recent JSO sonar side scan of the St. Johns River that was mentioned at the subcommittee meeting.  The side scan was to determine what the river look like on the bottom? What was there?  What was the consistency of the river’s bottom? Sites for potential artificial reef in the river were discussed.

Commissioner Shine was hopeful that the Commission would adopt a resolution in support of the artificial reef program.  He felt that such an expression of support would be particularly helpful in the permitting application process.  Commissioner Pringle said that the resolution should underscore the positive economic impact of the artificial reefs (Fish & Wildlife Commission Chair Kathy Barco had strongly recommended that point in view of the adverse effects on commercial fishing resulting from the restrictions and closures that the federal government had imposed).
On the matter of artificial reefs in the St. Johns River, St. Johns Riverkeeper Lisa Rinaman said that she was supportive of any undertaking that brought people to the river.

Dr. White noted that a vessel registration fee could help fund manatee protection enforcement activity.  $1 of the existing vessel registration fee goes to a trust fund for manatee protection, a fund administered and managed by the Fish & Wildlife Commission.
Commissioner Hodges cited the current fee that Captain Suber mentioned that generates funds used for the maintenance of projects that enhance access to waterways.  Funds in this special account are administered by the Parks & Recreation Department.

Commissioner Swann wanted to know if there was any evidence that the artificial reef off of Epping Forrest works seeing how it is composed of concrete blocks that were deployed.  Captain Suber explained that the reef material was clean when deployed and that the site is very popular for fishing.

Initially, language for a support resolution called for support for inshore, near shore and river artificial reefs provided that those reef deployments did not adversely affect shrimping.  Captain Suber suggested that the wording in the proposed resolution reference inshore and near shore reefs but avoid any reference to “river” reefs.  He cautioned that putting “river” in the text could prohibit reefs in Chicopit Bay.  Dr. White concurred.

The Commission voted 11-0 to approve a resolution expressing support for inshore and near shore artificial reefs provided that the reefs would not adversely affect shrimping.  Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson will draft the resolution.
In the monthly St. Johns River Status Report, Dr. White reported that the river has been seasonably warm and that the salinity level is high.  The salinity level is the result of the near drought condition that the area has been experiencing.  Both the water temperature and the salinity level have an effect on what fish are in the river and where manatees are likely to be found.

Dr. White remarked that the public needs to be repeatedly reminded to keep their distance from dolphins in the river and to leave dolphins alone.  Dr. White related a recent, disturbing incident in the Fort George Inlet.  A dolphin had beached itself on a sandbar.  On happening upon the dolphin, a passerby assumed that the dolphin needed rescuing and proceeded to drag the dolphin by its fin through the sandy beach to the water’s edge.  Dr. White said that the individual could have been seriously injured by dolphin’s powerful fin; the dolphin could have been injured by being dragged through the sand.  Dr. White reiterated that when people encounter wildlife and it appears that something might be wrong (or dangerous),  the proper thing to do is to first, steer clear of the animals, and then place a call to the Florida Fish & Wildlife hot-line.  It so happens, Dr. White reported, on the Monday morning following the Fort George Inlet incident, a dolphin carcass was found in the same vicinity.  It is unsure if this was the same dolphin in the “rescue” incident.
In his monthly report on manatees, Dr. Pinto said that there are between 50 and 60 manatees in the area, most of which are in the river south of the Buckman Bridge and the InraCoastal Waterway.   Dr. Pinto said that his most recent aerial survey was on April 3, 2012.   To date, there have been five fatalities this year, none of which were by collisions with vessels.  3 of the fatalities were undetermined; 2 the result of cold stress.

There was no Old Business.

In New Business, State Representative Lake Ray announced the commemorations on April 30th to mark the 450th anniversary of Jean Ribault’s landing on the First Coast.  He reported on bills that he introduced and that were enacted in the recent session of the Florida Legislature that assist Florida’s ports with funding.  Lastly, Representative Ray announced that in the last week of June, he will host one of a number of summits in Jacksonville that he will be having around Florida to introduce a strategic plan that he wants implement.  The components of that strategic plan include ports, road, the rails, distribution centers like Cecil Commerce Center and natural gas.  Members of the Waterways Commission will be notified and invited at a later date.
Captain Suber announced the arrival of French Naval vessels at the Jacksonville Landing on April 30th in conjunction with the 450th Anniversary of Jean Ribault’s arrival on the First Coast.  The HMS Bounty is making a return to Jacksonville and the annual boat show will soon be underway.  

Dr. White announced that on April 17th, he will be speaking on the history of the St. Johns River at a forum at St. Andrew’s Church for the Jacksonville Historical Society.
St. Johns Riverkeeper Lisa Rinaman spoke of her first two months at the helm of that organization.  She commented on two issues.  She recently attended a meeting on the water impact study that the St. Johns River Water Management District released.  In addition, she indicated that the Georgia-Pacific St. Johns River pipeline is under construction.  Her staff remains in contact with the Florida Department of Environmental Protection addressing issues such as dioxins.

John Nooney remarked on the significance  of the Ship Yards pier; he remarked on various components of the Mayor’s Reorganization designs that were discussed in a City Council workshop the previous day.  Lastly, Mr. Nooney implored the Waterways Commission to do whatever it can to prevent the Artificial Reef Trust Fund, created by 2009-442-E from being adversely affected by Reorganization.

Captain Mike Getchell of the Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange commented on the work that Jim McLaughlin was doing to ensure that industry is complying with regulations to protect right whales.  Captain Getchell mentioned that the off-shore and maritime lane regulations expire next year and that they will either sunset of be renewed for another 5 years.

Council Member Robin Lumb commented on the Georgia-Pacific pipeline sharing the perspectives that he derived from his own research, particularly on the dioxin issue.
Council Member Lumb expressed the hope that in raising questions and challenging suppositions, that all facts be put on the table for deliberation.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:28 a.m.
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